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October 19, 2004
The Honorable Larry Phillips
Chair, King County Council

Room 1200

C O U R T H O U S E

Dear Councilmember Phillips:

The enclosed ordinance, if approved, will ratify the addendum to the Teamsters Local 174 Collective Bargaining Agreement for the period of January 1, 2003 through December 31, 2005.  This addendum will accrete approximately 30 scale operators in the Department of Natural Resources and Parks to the existing Collective Bargaining Agreement.

Scale operators are assigned to the Solid Waste Division’s transfer stations and the Cedar Hills landfill.  Their primary duty is to collect fees from commercial and private garbage haulers disposing solid and house-hold hazardous waste at the county’s waste system.  These employees are invaluable to ensuring the accurate collection of fees from system users.  Fees are an integral part of the Solid Waste Division’s budget.  

Scale operators were previously represented by Service Employees International Union (SEIU), Local 925.  The Public Employment Relations Commission (PERC) certified Teamsters, Local 174 as the exclusive bargaining representative of the membership on January 8, 2004.  The certification process was done by a vote of the membership.  SEIU, Local 925 voluntarily relinquished representation of the unit.  One factor leading to the change of representation is that the bargaining unit shares a community of interest with existing members of Local 174 in that they work at transfer stations.
The addendum covering the terms and conditions of employment of scale operators is new.  The current Local 174 agreement covers most of the terms and conditions of employment.  The addendum modifies certain clauses of the Local 174 agreement by retaining limited terms and conditions that the employees enjoyed when members of SEIU, Local 925.  The addendum comports with labor policy.
The wage settlement for 2004 is 2.03% effective July 16, 2004.  In lieu paying the cost-of-living increase for the entire year and a general wage increase, the county agreed to add the employees to the Teamsters pension plan effective January 1, 2004, in accordance the current terms and conditions of the county’s contract with Teamsters, Local 174.  The cost-of-living increase for 2005 follows the standard County settlement agreed to with other labor organizations.  Those increases are based on 90% of the increase in the All Cities CPI-W Index, September to September; provided, however, that the amount produced by application of the foregoing shall not be less than 2% nor greater than 6%.

The settlement reached is a product of good-faith collective bargaining between King County and the union.  The agreement compares favorably with other settlements and is within our capacity to finance.  This agreement has been reviewed by the Office of the Prosecuting Attorney, Civil Division.

If you have questions, please contact Nancy Buonanno Grennan, Labor Relations Manager, at (206) 296-8554 at your convenience.

Sincerely,

Ron Sims

King County Executive
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  Anne Noris, Clerk of the Council


Steve Call, Director, Office of Management and Budget
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Nancy Buonanno Grennan, Labor Relations Manager, DES
